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SLO / CA / Alumni Newsletter

Issue #26: Winter 2022
Brother Chris "Yabut" Patterson, W'73, Editor,              
cpatterson76@outlook.com / 530-941-3986
This Anniversary Issue's Theme:
AN EPSILON RHO DOUBLE ANNIVERSARY
· 50 Years Since We Built Our House

· 20 Years Of AA Work For Our Brotherhood
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Photo:  Winter Quarter 1972 Construction of Our Own Chapter House on the 244 California Blvd. Property Near Cal Poly that Our Older Brothers Bought in 1961 for Future Brothers They May Never Meet.  See Page 12.
Note:  "AA" is Epsilon Rho's Alumni Association, more technically referred to by National Fraternity as an "Alumni Chapter".  
In This Issue
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The Role Of Our ACB (Alumni Corporation Board) And Of Our AA (Alumni Association) - Or Who Does What And Why (P. #4)
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Examples Of How AA Accomplishes Its Five Goals (P. #5)
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AA "Teaching" Gifts To Chapter (P. #6)
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Alumni Association President's Message
         By Ray "Mumbles" Calande, W'74
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Since closure of Epsilon Rho's Undergrad Chapter in 2018, the Alumni Association has been working on two additional fronts.  The first is to protect the chapter’s memorabilia.  The second is to financially support National’s effort to restore the chapter’s recognition.  
With the help of several alumni, in May 2018 the chapter’s fraternal memorabilia was packed and moved to secure storage.  To secure the continued safe storage of memorabilia, we’ve just prepaid this storage through November 2024.  
We’ve also made a commitment to National to provide $10,000 to be used exclusively for the re-start of our Epsilon Rho Chapter.

Restarting the Epsilon Rho Chapter will require a several-month planning period by National, and then a several-week founding class program that is directed by a specialized group of National training staff.  This effort will include recruiting, selecting, and training the initial class of new members who will lead Epsilon Rho into the future.  National will expand their training to include traditions, key alumni profiles, and other historical data which are unique to our Epsilon Rho chapter.  This training data will need to be documented and submitted to National for their review and approval. 

Your help in developing this training data will be instrumental in ensuring the successful restart of Epsilon Rho.  We are also exploring the possibility of having a small group of alumni actively participate in training the initial class of new members.  To the extent that this may be allowed, the Alumni Association will provide funding to help with lodging and other expenses.  

Alumni support for the restarted chapter will be even more important after the first class is initiated.  After a four-week class training, the National team leaves and the new class begins a mandatory two-year probationary period of learning, growing, and achieving various Nationally-mandated organizational milestones.  Ry Beck, National Director of Growth, leads the National restart and training team.  He advises us that ACB and AA engagement with and support of the start-up program and men during these two probationary years is particularly critical.  Your time and/or financial support will be essential, and AA will provide all the help it can.  

 YITBOS, 
Mumbles
[image: image16.png]


The Role Of Our ACB (Alumni Corporation Board) And Of Our AA (Alumni Association) - Or Who Does What And Why
       By AA Officer and ACB By-Laws Committee Chair Chris Yabut Patterson, W'73
        (With appreciation to Brother Mike Wims, IK Chapter Advisor, for his years of technical guidance)

Because so many have asked - I've regained some weight and strength, hope to stand in 6 months, and walk in 12.  Thanks for all your wonderful well wishes - let's all now focus on brothers and wives with greater need for our support ..... and on getting our chapter restarted!
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Our National Fraternity, through their Fraternity Manual and Constitution, tasks each chapter's ACB with a specific list of responsibilities.  
ACB Responsibilities (summarized):
(1)  Providing advisory assistance to the members and program,
(2)  Providing and maintaining housing for the members and holding title to the chapter house, 

(3)  Acting as the Trustee of accumulated chapter funds, and

(4)  Promoting alumni interest in chapter and Fraternity.
Where Did AA Come From?
Epsilon Rho's Alumni Association is technically an "Alumni Chapter".  Just as an undergraduate chapter is "chartered", our "AA" was chartered in 1980 by our National Fraternity.  Alumni "populated" AA with volunteer officers and organizational goals in 2001.
What Is AA's Role?
Our ACB relies on AA to assist the Board in meeting its fourth goal - summarized as promoting alumni interest in chapter and Fraternity.
In its corporate By-Laws, ACB created the Board position of "AA President".  This is a permanent Board position with full voting rights.  In this way, the ACB requirements in its fourth goal, which are largely performed by AA, have ACB oversight.  
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AA's Five Goals
The full definition of the fourth goal in ACB's By-Laws - the source of AA's mission - reads as follows:
"Promoting Chapter and Fraternity.  The ACB shall promote alumni interest in the chapter and the Fraternity, foster continued brotherhood among alumni, and encourage interaction between alumni and undergraduates."
Over Time - AA's Objectives Became Better Defined:
(1)  To support ACB G&O's; 

(2)  To find, connect, and inform our alumni about alumni and chapter and Fraternity news, and to promote alumni bond and engagement; and,

(3)  To support the undergraduate chapter, program, and men.
ACB Added A Fourth AA Goal 
Beginning in 2018, due to chapter closure, ACB assigned AA an additional responsibility:
(4)  To preserve and protect our unique and irreplaceable fraternal memorabilia for the future (pledge class paddles, plaques, Presidents' pictures, two dozen scrapbooks, 200 mugs, President's chair, composites, trophies, our Greek letters, etc.)

Chapter Closure Resulted In An Alumni-Requested Fifth AA Goal:

(5)  To promote chapter reinstatement and support the young brothers and their start-up program.
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Examples Of How AA Accomplishes Its Five Goals
· Writes And Pays For Alumni Newsletters (available on our web site)
· Built, Maintains, And Pays For The Alumni Web Site (www.SLOYITBOS.com) 
· Developed And Maintains The On-Line Alumni Directory

· Plans And Financially Supports Annual Alumni Reunions (April 21-23, 2022)
· Promotes Alumni Attendance To ACB Meetings And National Conventions
· Provided Undergrad Brothers With Scholarships

· Financially Supported Undergraduate Leadership And Training Sessions

· Provided Our Chapter And Men With Gifts That Teach, And Create Pride In, Our Unique History, Traditions, And Bond

· AA Packed, Moved, And Pays For Fraternity Memorabilia Storage

· Financially Supported Our National Fraternity's Day-Of-Giving
· Will Transfer Alumni Donations For Chapter Restart To National 
· Has Supported National Fraternity Restart Talks With University Representatives
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AA "Teaching" Gifts To Chapter
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2003 AA Gift:   EL Speaker's Board
In 2003, AA returned to the Chapter the lost tradition of an EL Speaker's Program.  Using old photos, AA duplicated the missing “EL Board” and returned this unique tradition to our chapter. 
The most notable speakers to address the Chapter and sign the Board were University President Jeff Armstrong and National Fraternity President Tom Cycyota.

AA's 2011 Gift:  Our Three Chapter Houses

This gift focused on creating a “teaching tool” about our unique, three-house, history.  We gave a custom-developed set of house pictures – each with its unique history.  

Our actives were very proud of these and prominently displayed them at the chapter house.  

They will continue to instruct our new brothers for many years to come.

                    676 Monterey Street        1134 Palm Street            244 California Blvd.
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                      1951 – 1953                     1954 – 1971                    1972 - Present

AA gives special thanks to the 75 alumni who provided content to the story of our three chapter houses.  Several are Bond Eternal, but their memories will now live on.  
Special recognition goes to Brother Tom "Iron Toe" Green, W'57, now Bond Eternal.  He answered the call to contribute and did so in spectacular form.  Initiated at the Palm House, he worked part-time at the Telegram-Tribune newspaper.  Recalling brotherhood stories of the fire at the "Judge's House" (676 Monterey), he researched and copied photo negatives of newspaper photos of the fire.  Some years after graduation the newspaper's warehouse, and records, were destroyed in a fire.  These photo negatives resided in his desk for five decades until the opportunity arose to share them with our Brotherhood.  He said, "I knew I kept them for a reason".  We thank these 75 men who have made it possible for future generations of brothers to know part of their unique Delta Sig legacy.
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2012 AA Gift:  Officer's Medallions
Returning another lost tradition, in 2012 AA designed and paid for a custom "officer medallion".  Alumni presented these to the Chapter's Exec officers at that year's Active/Alumni Carnation Ball.  In the photo below-left, past Chapter Advisor John Kerr, S'58 presents an officer's medallion.  In the photo below-right, AA President Ray Mumbles Calande, W'74, presents a medallion.  This medallion is unique to our chapter.
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2012 Alumni Gift:  President's Chair
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Returning a lost tradition, ACB and AA combined to return the "President's Chair".  The beautiful, antique, one-of-a-kind Queen Ann chair weighs 42 pounds and was found in Missouri.  

  The tradition of this chair is that only the President, alumni, and guests may sit in it during the school year.  

AA's 2013 Gift:  Large Santa Maria Style BBQ
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The chapter's concrete-block BBQ built against the Cal Park wall outside the kitchen door was removed due to city ordinance.

  To promote brotherhood gatherings, in 2013 AA gifted an 

equally sized Santa Maria style BBQ, on wheels, to the chapter.  

It supported meal preparation, and social functions both at the chapter and at away functions.  

2014 AA Gift:  Digital Camera
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To encourage our Chapter to record its brotherhood events and life around the “House”, we gifted a digital camera system. As a result, our Chapter again appointed a brother to record Chapter events for the future.

2015 AA Gift:  "Where The Chapter Came From"
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This gift was developed to teach our undergraduates respect for and pride in our chapter facility.

In celebration of our House's 50th anniversary, the entire content of this large story-board has been converted to "report" format and included in this newsletter beginning on page 12.
 In the photo above, left to right:  Chris Yabut Patterson, W'73, gift researcher and designer; John Si'mon Kerr, S'58, past Chapter Advisor who personally made the chapter house possible; and Bob Pele Ferguson, W'70, an early Chapter President of "New House", as it was known at the time.
2016 AA Gift:  “Alumni Guest Speakers” Board
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At the Chapter’s request, a new program was established in April 2016 and launched in Fall Quarter 2016.  The program is “Alumni Guest Speakers”.  This supplemented the Chapter’s “Engineered Leadership” speakers program of University and community leaders.

Alumni from various professions were asked to return, attend a Chapter dinner, and address our men with their “real life” experiences and insight.

Prior to this program, when asked to speak at a Chapter dinner, alumni did not feel they were qualified to sign the EL Speaker's Board.  This new program and Board resolved that concern and promoted alumni engagement.
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Alumni Association Recognition By National Fraternity 
Hugh “Cap” Ryan Award

Your Epsilon Rho Alumni Association was honored with our National Fraternity's highest award for an Alumni Association.   The coveted Hugh “Cap” Ryan Award For Outstanding Alumni Association was presented to us on July 24, 2009, at National Convention.
An Individual Award Attributable To AA And Alumni
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Not previously published, your Alumni Association officer Chris "Yabut" Patterson, W'73, received the Fraternity's second-highest individual award at the 2017 Convention in Baltimore .  He strongly feels this award is our National Fraternity's recognition of our Alumni Association.  

The Harvey H. Hebert Memorial Award "is given for an outstanding act for the good of the Fraternity or whose diligence and persevering work has made them worthy".  
He feels the National award is DUE TO the perseverance and diligence of Epsilon Rho's alumni support of AA, their direct engagement, and their commitment to DSP.
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Alumni Assn. Spending 2001-2021 For Brotherhood And Bond
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This chart represents spending through 12/31/2021.  To date, in 2022, we can report two significant transactions:

· Memorabilia - In February, AA wrote a check for $6,304 to pre-pay 2.5 years of commercial storage in SLO of our chapter's precious memorabilia.  By National policy, once restarted, we cannot live at a chapter house during the first two years.  This payment guarantees protection of memorabilia, and we receive an 8% rent discount. 

· Chapter Restart Support - AA has negotiated a first-of-its-kind agreement with National for their establishment of a designated fund to assist with Epsilon Rho's restart costs.  This agreement will shortly be voted on and approved by National.  AA will then transfer into this fund $10,000 of alumni donations given since chapter closure in 2018 to support chapter restart.  A restart typically costs National $100,000, and our contributed funds can only be used by National for Epsilon Rho's restart.

FURTHER DETAIL ON SELECTED EXPENDITURE CATEGORIES
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Newsletters & Directory:  $88,247
Newsletters accounted for $85,722 in printing and postage costs.  Directory costs of $3,025 occurred until 2008 for printed directories.  In 2008 AA built the alumni web site with an on-line directory, and directory costs were then recorded in "Web Site".
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Philanthropy & Scholarships:  $33,090
Most of this total is attributable to three activities. 

· To promote student health and safety, AA gave $3,720 over the years to Aware, Awake, Alive, an organization which promotes education to recognize, avoid, and seek treatment for alcohol poisoning.

· To promote Brotherhood goals, AA gave $20,000 (twenty $1,000 scholarships) over the years to deserving undergrad Delta Sigs.  These scholarships were one or more of the following which are unique to our chapter: 

Kevin Costello Award – to the Brother who best exemplifies the core values of a True Delta Sig.
New Member Scholarship – demonstrates potential to positively impact the Fraternity through leadership and participation.

Joel Setaro Pimentel Outstanding Active Scholarship – For the brother who displays the true qualities of Brotherhood by keeping the real meaning of the House alive.

Working Brother Scholarship – Given to the Brother with high participation while working his way through school and demonstrating the greatest financial need.

Pete Foli Scholarship – Given to the Brother that best demonstrates service with a smile to his Brothers and Fraternity.
· To honor our older Brothers who built the Poly "P" in 1957, AA gave $8,870 to DSP's alumni-funded "Poly P Scholarship" for non-Greek first-year men and women based upon merit and need.
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ACB & House Maint. Support:  $25,750

Three types of expenditures make-up most of this total.  Over the years AA gave $5,800 in assistance for capital improvements, $5,000 to help with legal fees, a $10,000 loan (which was repaid) to help with preparation of the house for leasing after chapter closure, and $3,800 to avoid a property tax lien.
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 Where Our Chapter House Came From
    

DELTA SIGMA PHI

Epsilon Rho Chapter at Cal Poly / SLO

Where Our Chapter Property And House Came From

For their Colony’s future …

Between our first class of Spring 1950 and our Spring 1961 class, our Colony initiated 328 men.  During this 11-year period our Brothers lost their rented Colony house to fire in September 1953, and still managed to save $8,000 for their Colony’s future.  For reference, a gallon of gas cost 27 cents in 1961.

On May 31, 1961, Delta Sigma Phi Fraternity of San Luis Obispo, Alumni Control Board, Inc. purchased a lot with a house and a bungalow at 344 California Boulevard.  According to Brother John “Si’mon” Kerr, S’58, "The Colony’s savings accounts and mutual funds were liquidated to raise the $8,000.”  

The address was later changed to 244.  The purchase price was $25,000, the Colony gave $8,000 down, and the seller carried a $17,000 interest-bearing note.  From the beginning, it was called “New Prop” and was never referred to as an annex. 
The “annex”, shown at right, was at 878 Toro Street, around the corner from the Palm Street house.

Monthly assessments on each brother’s bill …

John Kerr recalls that between 1961 and 1971, “…rents from the residence on the property, and monthly assessments on each brother’s bill, serviced the property’s mortgage.”  He asks, “Do current undergrad brothers have a savings and investment program for long-term contingencies?”
The photo below is the back yard of New Prop.

According to Brother Ross “Dizzy” Stevenson, S’68, in the later 1960’s, “The house in front with three bedrooms was generally rented by upperclassmen, while the one bedroom bungalow was usually reserved for a married brother.” 

According to the Summer 1969 CARNATION, the ACB meeting held the day after we received our charter in 1969, with National Officers present, discussed the new Chapter’s future.  The primary question, not resolved, was where the Chapter would get the funds to build a house.
Our rented chapter house at 1134 Palm was sold …


John remembers, "1134 Palm was sold to  Marshall Reynolds, a Phi Psi alumnus and real estate developer.  Reynolds told me in 1970 that he wanted immediate possession of the property (Palm House) so he could build an apartment house.  An offer to buy the property from him was adamantly refused.  He finally acquiesced to a one-year lease at considerably higher rent.”  

The gift of New Prop should have its promise fulfilled …

Through the next year, Chapter President Greg “Chucker” Van Houten, W’ 70, notes that the decision to leave Palm Street was not yet final - nor easy to make.  “That was a controversial proposal at the time.  The vote to build a new house was not unanimous despite the dramatically increasing rents at Palm Street.  
However, the younger members felt that the post-war founders and subsequent brothers of Epsilon Rho had given us a gift, in the ownership of the new property, and that we had to fulfill its promise.”

W’70 Chucker remembers, “The design of the California house came about primarily due to the elongated and deep lot.  We all wanted to make the house larger, with aspirations to have 100 actives live in, but we had to settle on less. We were governed by a height restriction, maximum coverage/density on the lot itself, and the need for some on-site parking. We had dozens of conversations at actives’ meetings about what features and attributes were needed (at the new house), with specific thought to meals, meetings and ceremonies.”

We keep all financing and development of the property under our separate ownership …

An alumni architect, Steve “Muther” Hubbard, F’64, generously donated his professional services and drew up the plans.  John notes, “The design was influenced by the exceedingly tight budget.  Alums at the time did not ask our National organization for any funding assistance because National wanted to take-over the property and building.  Our men were a really, really independent bunch of guys.  The then active membership of the Cal Poly Colony unanimously agreed that we keep all financing and development of the property under our separate ownership.  We felt that as long as we were paying for it; we ought to own it!"
The Chapter is actually two identical buildings connected by a covered walkway.  Each building has the electrical and plumbing to be converted into four, two-bedroom and one-bath apartments.  The front “bedroom” of each suite converts into a kitchen.  The first floor kitchen, dining room, living room, tube room and entry are convertible to two apartments.  

Brother Noel “Bull” Shutt, F’69, remembers that in 1971 New Prop had a small mortgage balance that needed to be paid off - so the property could be used to help secure the construction loan.  “Some architecture majors came up with the outstanding idea to calculate the property’s square footage - and “sell the property” - by the square foot!  Actives and alumni who purchased square footage received an official-looking certificate - and the mortgage was retired.  I purchased 5 sq. ft. for $5 - a real sacrifice as that was 3 six-packs of Coors!”

The difficulty of getting a construction loan for a fraternity house …

John Kerr recalls the difficulty of getting a construction loan for a fraternity house.  “The idea of loan co-signers and the provision that the structure be readily convertible to an apartment house were gimmicks worked out by some friendly loan-committee members of Central Savings and Loan.  Howard Mehlscau Sr., father of Brother "Surge” Mehlscau, S’59, sat on the loan committee.  Joe Hernandez, President and CEO of Central Savings and Loan, was just a businessman I had coffee with.  He knew my reputation as an honest and engaged businessman, he was impressed with my vision of the future of a fraternity, and he applied his influence on our behalf.”  When asked who the co-signers were, John replied, “I don’t remember.  I know nothing.  And you may quote me.”

Should the Chapter fail …

In a June 2008 interview, Brother Carl Cowen, W’56, agreed.   “Lending institutions were reluctant to loan money to fraternities and, as a result, the house was designed as a commercial apartment building to provide additional assurances to the lender should the Chapter fail.  The Chapter had increased equity in the 244 California property to use as a down payment, but this was not enough.”

A second mortgage …

John Kerr adds, “Jack Westerman, builder of the House, financed part of the construction with a 2nd mortgage.  Westerman's son-in-law was Brother Wayne “Weeds” Waldrip, S’60.  

Based on these promises …

John Kerr continued that, “Based upon all of these provisos, I guaranteed the rest.  These actions were necessary to have my application for a mortgage to build the Chapter structure approved.  I already had quite a debt load with a building loan for my house and business loans.”  

I took the Central Savings 'take-out" loan to Crocker Bank for a construction loan.  As soon as I signed the last voucher from Crocker, with construction completed, the first mortgage was taken by Central Savings and the 2nd mortgage by Jack Westerman.”  
In June 1971 our Brotherhood moved …

In June 1971 our Brotherhood moved out of the 1134 Palm Street house we had rented for 17 years.  We lived in Mustang Village Fall Quarter 1971 and Winter Quarter 1972, and moved into 244 on April 1, 1972.  

The original house did not have the attached shed.  Actives built this in 1973 after moving in.

Stewards for the future …

Over the 25 years from 1971 to 1996 a total of 490 men were initiated into our Chapter - and helped to maintain the house and paid-off our first and second mortgage.  Subsequent generations of Brothers continue as stewards for the future.

Without all the help …

“Without all the aforementioned machinations and help, there was no way I could have pulled it off.  It's still a wonder to me that the place went up; and still stands!”  
Brother John “Si’mon” Kerr, S’58, Colony and Chapter Supervisor - 1967 to 1974

Alumni Association Gift
Presented April 18, 2015, our 65th year at Cal Poly.

Given on behalf of all alumni, with very special thanks to Brother Kerr, S’58, who engineered this future for our Brotherhood.

Chris “Yabut” Patterson, W’73, Alum. Assn. Officer
Memories Of Decades Past

With the help of our outstanding alumni, AA has spent 20 years gathering and preserving our unique history.  We introduce this new feature to remind alumni of their college days, and enlighten future generations of young brothers of the DSP legacy they inherit, represent, and advance.
· 1950's

Excerpts from “On Life And Being A Delta Sig From Cal Poly”, by Pearl Harbor Survivor Ira “Dad” Schab, F’52, Don Johnson's Little Brother, written in his 90's, now Bond Eternal.
"Before enrolling at Cal Poly, I was in the Navy.  From 1940 to 1944 I served in the South Pacific Theater.  On December 7th, 1941, we were at Pearl Harbor, stationed on-board the USS Dobbin, a Destroyer Tender and in-port Flagship of Destroyer Flotilla One.  

My time at Cal Poly began in 1951.  That year WWII vets were advised they would loose their GI Bill benefits unless they began using them by July 1, 1951.  This put an end to my procrastination!  I majored in Electronics and Radio Engineering. 

Incoming students were housed in un-used barracks at Camp SLO.  Delta Sig brothers were housed there too, and by the time I was rushed in Fall 1952 they had the Colony House at 676 Monterey.

All original Cal Poly Colony founders were WWII vets.  Most every one in the Poly Penguins Motorcycle Club and some members of the Roadster Club helped form early pledge classes.  I was a 32 year old pledge with a ’47 Harley.  As pledges we were treated well, taken on hikes, given classes on fraternity history, and with the brothers we tried to accomplish good things around town.

We were the only social fraternity and made setting a good example one of our primary objectives.  Though we were somewhat roguish and had a lot of fun, it was very important to keep high GPA’s and maintain a spotless reputation.

Let me close with an accomplishment I’m very proud of.  In 1966, while with General Dynamics Corp., my company division was contracted to construct and provide NASA with three tracking and communication ships needed for the APOLLO Program.  My division delivered the USNS Vanguard, USNS Mercury, and USNS Redstone.  It was my job as leading system integration test engineer to ensure they would be “Mission-Ready” 100% of the time.  Without these ships, Houston would never have been able to complete the successful APOLLO Lunar Landing Excursion Program.  

Finally, to Cal Poly and Delta Sigma Phi, I credit the achievements that resulted in an extremely rewarding career."  

· 1960's

Excerpts From "Special Alumni Gift Given Chapter – Our 3 DSP Houses In SLO” , from the October 2011 Issue

According to brothers of the time, the Palm House held a maximum of 21 live-ins, but usually lived 8 downstairs and 11 in the four bedrooms upstairs.  Downstairs there was also a living room, dining room, kitchen, a multi-purpose room where we kept the player piano and set up study tables, and a large bathroom for the exclusive use of guests.  We had an annex a block away on the corner of Toro and Mill Streets and it held 14.  Palm House was absolutely dry when it came to alcohol.  

Palm House men started many traditions, including Christmas parties for underprivileged children.  

· 1970's


Another many-decade tradition has been our Pumpkin Carve for underprivileged children.  Brothers, and Little Sisters to the fraternity, purchased pumpkins and spent the afternoon with our noisy, excited charges. 
· 1980's

Although undergraduate students on limited budgets, the “BROTHERS OF DELTA SIGMA PHI” were the only fraternity to answer the call from campus to donate to Cal Poly’s famous bronze - “The Mustang”.  They donated $1,000 toward this eight foot tall sculptor by Dr. Roy Harris which cost $33,000 and was unveiled during Poly Royal on April 23, 1982.  Our credit appears three names above President Ronald Reagan.  
· 1990's
Excerpt from "The 1990 Poly Royal Riot", by Brian “Yukon" Roberts, S’89, Past President, now Bond Eternal, and By Doug “Frank” Paul, F’87, Past President

Brother Yukon:  "We were driving on California, the street our chapter is on, when we got stuck in the crowd and started taking hits from bottles.  The rioters were throwing rocks through the business’s windows, and the stop sign got ripped down and went through the window too.  Brothers from DSP and AEP retreated back to our property as the riot grew."
Brother Frank:  "I was the house President in 1990 and was there that night.  The riots took place mainly on California Blvd and police riot units formed on the Blvd. just to the south of the house.  Agitators were predominately students from other schools and NOT from Cal Poly.  Rioters threw rocks at police and vandalized cars and structures.  The brothers not only wanted to protect the physical house, but protect the DSP reputation.  We had our letters on and positioned ourselves throughout the property and on the property facing California Blvd. to ensure no rioters could enter the grounds.  We had house guests, to include students trying to flee the melee, moved to interior rooms.  Then Cal Poly President Warren Baker arrived on scene and stayed at the house with me on the front porch and thanked the brothers for our efforts.  Due to our control of the situation, rioters and police never entered the property.  We assisted in cleanup of the streets the following day.

· 2000's
Excerpts from "Remembering Chapter Days:  Look Before You Leap In The Tube Room”, By Chad “Deuce” Brooks, S’02

I believe of the 900 miles of California coast line the best kept secret lies in San Luis Obispo with the epicenter, of course, at 244 California.  In May of 2002, I had just recently shed my plebian wings.  In the early days of your active membership you hear your newly chosen nickname and have to remind yourself, “that is me they are talking to.”

At this time our executive board organized a somewhat new tradition, a parents’ weekend celebration.  We felt it was important to have those who raised us come see our new home-away-from-home and our new brothers.   It turned out to be a fantastic weekend with multiple BBQs, wine tasting and a round of golf.

The NBA playoffs were going on and there was a civil war between the NorCal and SoCal that divided Cal Poly as the Los Angeles Lakers and Sacramento Kings played.  This rift carried straight through the house where you were on one side or the other, the geographic dividing line coincidently being San Luis Obispo.

This led some of us to fill the tube room to watch a crucial game four.  As word spread the Lakers were going to lose - the tube room became standing room only!  At the game's conclusion the tube room erupted with both cheers and jeers.  Each time I make it back to the house I make a point of swinging by tube room and can’t help but smile at all the great games we watched in there. 


How You Can Help
THANK YOU Brothers for your 20 years of outstanding support!  Cal Poly Delta Sig alumni are the best!

If you like this issue - please show this by joining AA for $20/year and adding a donation.

If you want to promote chapter return - please join AA for $20/year and add a donation.

HERE ARE 2 BIG REASONS TO JOIN AA AND DONATE! 

It Will Promote Restart:  Our National Fraternity restarts chapters with a large, engaged, organized alumni base to assist the restarted program!

It Will Support The New Chapter After Restart: The young men will have no older undergrad brothers to guide them, no experienced Exec Officers to lead them, no savings, and DSP policy does not allow them to live in the chapter house for the first two years.  They will have no place to work, eat, study, and socialize together.  With your giving - AA can help them in many ways!

Give By Snail Mail: 

 Make Your Check Payable To:  DSP EP Alumni Assn. and mail it to "DSP EPSILON RHO ALUMNI ASSOCIATION" at PO BOX 610743 in SAN JOSE CA 95161-0743.  It is important to put your return address on the envelope.  Please do not send cash.  AA President and Treasurer Ray "Mumbles" Calande, W'74, will receive and process it.

Or Give Electronically:  
Go to PayPal.com, follow instructions, and give to:  

dsp_at_calpoly@att.net. 


Y.I.T.B.O.S.!
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